Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, September 27, 2021, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve, East Haddam

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman-Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Regan Stacey (Town of Lyme)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  Irving gave accolades to Riley Doherty for her excellent work and confirmed the full Committee’s endorsement of her new job title of Environmental Program Manager.”

Minutes:  Minutes of the July 26, 2021 ERWSCC meeting were accepted by consensus.

National Park Service updates: The finances ($165,000) to support the budget for the pending fiscal year (beginning October 1) have been received.  Should the federal government shut down for any reason, ERWSCC will still be able to operate with this money. 

Executive Committee/Budget:  Pat Young reviewed a budget spreadsheet for the end of the current fiscal year (FY21).  There should be approximately $30,000 remaining as of the end of FY21.  This amount will be allowed to be carried over, adding to the existing FY22 budget.  Young reminded the Committee of its prior review and approval of the FY22 budget, which include hourly rate increases, a bump in intern support and higher figures for lease obligations (with presumed move from existing UConn Extension office, in Haddam).  An offer to help seek furniture donations for the new office location was made by David Bingham.  Young welcomed the offer, indicating it would be best to wait until formal lease arrangements are signed.

A budget line item for legal fees is for support in evaluating options on how to organize and run ERWSCC (e.g. form a non-profit).  Much of the “new” money in the 165K budget for FY22 (compared to 130K for FY21) will be in the budget line item for grants to support local projects.  Eric Thomas inquired about average grant awards; if it is for example +/- $1000, should that figure be increased? Young indicated that the Committee offers two grant programs, one for smaller one projects such as education presentations and a second for larger projects that have higher amounts associated with it, and in either case ERWSCC those are guideline, not necessarily set in stone.   

The FY22 budget was accepted by consensus.

Irving initiated discussion on a solicited proposal from Andrea Peres to update/improve the eightmileriver.org web site. Said proposal was shared prior to the meeting.  It was clarified that ERWSCC oversees two web sites:  eightmileriver.org and Wander Our Watershed.  Peres would work from the existing Web Solution platform that hosts eightmileriver.org.  Management of content can be handled by Young and Doherty, who will also be trained on the website platform. Eric Thomas asked if enough training hours were included. Pat Young replied, she thought so, but there is also an hourly rate for anything above and beyond the contract. By group consensus, the web site proposal from Peres was accepted/approved.

Community Grant Requests:  Mary Augustiny reviewed the pending Town of East Haddam vote to approve an open space acquisition of 124 acres on O’Connell Road Extension.  ERWSCC has committed $15,000 to support this project, pending formal approval by Town.  Referendum to approve $328,000 purchase price is set for October 5.

Anthony Griggs updated the Committee on the Salem Land Trust’s effort to have new survey work done in support of their State open space grant for the Ransom Brook property.  The Committee generally endorsed its support for survey work at the July ERWSCC meeting, but asked for further due diligence (additional quotes) before making a financial commitment.  One new surveyor contacted was too busy to provide a quote; a second surveyor quoted $13,000 for only a portion of the needed work.  The initial quote of $12,700 for all needed work remains the best option.  The Committee accepted and approved the grant to the Salem Land Trust for $12,700.  Griggs, Bingham and Rich Chyinski abstained from the vote.

Partner Updates:  this agenda item was tabled. Pete Govert quickly mentioned a 68-acre potential project for the East Haddam Land Trust has now received a higher appraised value, owing to the COVID-related spike in demand for housing and raw land.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:
-  Outreach & Education:  RiverFest will take place at Devil’s Hopyard State Park on Saturday, October 16.  A meeting on Friday, October 8 will take place on-site to review parking and placement of all display and food areas.  Large signs advertising the event should be in place.  Griggs asked for commitments from Committee members for cookies/baked goods that will be shared with attendees.  As many as 150 dozen cookies will be needed.  All donated baked items will require a list of ingredients.  DEEP Parks staff and local Health Dept. officials have signed off on the event.

Kim Bradley Chairs Salem’s Inland Wetlands Commission.  She is seeking to educate the public about and promote the work and value of the commission.  Some training for staff and commission members will be helpful and will be made available to all Town staff and other commissions.  Funding in the Town budget for state-sponsored training is minimal, and that training is currently unavailable (program is transitioning).  Attorney Mike Ziska, who helped ERWSCC work with Salem Planning & Zoning on its recent update of regulations, would be a good candidate to offer a training session.  Liz Lacy asked if the Committee were to provide funds for Salem training, could it include information specifically tied to the Eightmile River Wild & Scenic program.  This content can be included.

Irving stated his opinion that training for staff and Town Commissioners should be the responsibility of the Town.  However, recognizing the existing $200 budget line item for Inland Wetlands training is minimal, he indicated his support, in the form of a motion, for a grant of $500 to supplement the Town budget for this item.    Seconded by Melvin Woody.  Motion was approved.  Barber and Griggs abstained from the vote.  Bradley also reported on an issue regarding a new foot bridge (unpermitted) over Harris Brook.

Doherty reported on a riffle bio-assessment for volunteers, conducted with the East Haddam Girl Scouts at Devils Hopyard.  It was a successful event.  Thomas indicated that the DEEP can make use of the data collected, if available.  Doherty and Young also conducted a stream training workshop in the Salmon River Watershed in the town of Colchester group, opening it up to residents in both watersheds, with 15 people attending.

-  Protection and Management:  The Town of East Haddam received a grant from the State Historic Preservation Office, to investigate the area around Chapman Falls (at Devils Hopyard) for its history.  New trail maps are needed for the Goodwin Trail:  Young stated 500 maps can be produced for $485.  1000 can be produced for $670.  Young recommended 500 be produced, and this expenditure was approved by the Committee by consensus.

Young, Doherty and Lacy all met with partners in the Wood-Pawcatuck Wild & Scenic River group.  It was a good opportunity for networking and comparing program work between the two groups.  Thomas reported he is also a DEEP representative with the Wood-Pawcatuck (similar to his role with ERWSCC); it is an active group, with participation from 12 Rhode Island towns and 4 in Connecticut.  As a newer Wild & Scenic program, the work of ERWSCC for its 10+ years will be valuable to learn from.

 -  Science and Monitoring:  Doherty reported 28 temperature loggers have been removed from local streams.  2 remain in place, though 1 of those is missing and another is under rocks and silt, resulting from a severe summer storm (Hurricane Ida).  Data and mapping will be presented once it is completed.  Conductivity loggers will be downloaded and relaunched soon as they stay in place year-round.  Chyinksi (and other members not in attendance) was thanked for his assistance during the monitoring season.

-  Project Review:  The reopening of Route 82 in Salem, where two bridges have been replaced, will be slightly delayed.  Bingham stated guardrails still need to be installed, but that the site following nearly all work “looks great.”  A project on Route 85 in Salem mentioned on Big Brook at the last meeting was said to most likely be maintenance by other DOT representatives.

Young will be reaching out to the East Haddam Fish & Game Club regarding their preliminary proposal to the town for maintenance work on their property as some work is proposed in designated sections of the Eightmile River.

There is no update from the Army Corps of Engineers on a previously discussed encroachment along Shingle Mill Brook in Salem.  Lacy will make an inquiry to ACOE.

The Town of East Haddam provided notice regarding an emergency driveway repair on Cranberry Meadow brook, immediately west of Route 156 (and just south of Route 82).  A new culvert was installed to accommodate higher water flows during storms, which had washed out the existing driveway, severely impacting its aging resident. Lacy suggested such emergency projects can incorporate best management practices for riparian zones, as per National Park Service and ERWSCC recommendations; this information, provided to the ERWSCC Board members can help educate decision-makers on how to ensure natural resources are protected when infrastructure projects take place. 

-  Old/New Business:  Young reported on an inquiry she had received regarding the pedestrian bridge Kim Bradley had mentioned earlier over Harris Brook in Salem.  She will respond to the inquiry as a question was raised about the original bridge that had been proposed years ago and ERWSCC’s role in the review of the federal permit required for that structure. That is a separate process from local procedures. It was suggested that this could be something that the Inland Wetlands Commission could ask about when doing the wetlands training if there are further questions on permitting procedures at the local level.  

Adjournment:  there being no further business to discuss, Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:50 PM.

 
Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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